The monthly meeting of the Allegheny County Jail Oversight Board was held on Thursday,
March 3, 2016, in the Gold Room of the Courthouse in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania at 4:00 p.m.

Members present: 
The Honorable Judge Joseph Williams
The Honorable Judge David Cashman
County Controller Chelsa Wagner
Austin Davis representing Allegheny County Executive Rich Fitzgerald
Joe Catanese representing County Council President John DeFazio
Sheriff Mullen
Ms. Terri Klein
Pastor Earlene Coleman

Also present were Warden Orlando Harper, Deputy Warden Latoya Warren, Marion Damick, Lesli Travis, Dr. Aloysius Joseph and other interested parties.
PUBLIC COMMENT:
Ms. Marion Damick representing the Pennsylvania Prison Society addressed the Board with the following: 
· Mentioned how sad it was that it took no recent deaths in the ACJ for it to receive praise in the Tribune Review. She did remind the board that there were two suicide attempts this month though.
· Pointed out that when comparing December to January’s Infirmary Admissions, they remained the same but the ER Runs increased. Ms. Damick stated her concern about this and what it is costing. She suggested that it be further looked into. Judge Williams asked what Ms. Damick’s interpretation was of that issue. Ms. Damick stated she felt something isn’t being done. The ACJ has not provided the treatment to a resident to prevent the onset of an emergency. What is the cause of these emergencies and can they be prevented? 
· Focused on the 18 juveniles who are currently incarcerated. Ms. Damick suggested there should be a review of how they being handled, are they separated, what kind of education are they being provided, etc.

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES:
 A motion to approve the minutes of February 4, 2016 by Mr. Davis and seconded by Sheriff Mullen and unanimously approved by the board.

PRESIDENT’S REPORT:
[bookmark: _GoBack]
Judge Williams welcomed the two new members of the Jail Oversight Board. Ms. Terri Klein who recently served seven months on County Council stepping in for the late Barbara Daly Danko and Pastor Earlene Coleman from Bethlehem Baptist Church in  McKeesport. These two women will help bring a new perspective to the board with their experiences as we start to focus on re-entry back into the community for those who are incarcerated. As a group, we have done a lot of internal investigation. We are beginning to see the structure of the ACJ. What makes population increase and decrease. A meeting was held with Judge Williams and 36 probation officers within the last month which discussed the interaction between probation officers, client-based communities and judges. If there is better communication between probation officers and judges then maybe the amount of people detained will be able to be decreased more than it already has. It was talked about using resources beyond detention to obtain behavior modification for the difficult population. How can we rebrand reentry?  Who do we involve? Do we begin moving resources from detention to reentry? When individuals come out of jail, if they do not possess some kind of skill, the chances of recidivism are greater. If you keep individuals locked up more than necessary, they become more vulnerable. A lot of people lose their houses, jobs, significant others, etc. What other resources can we use to make the system work better? What do we do in regards to individuals with mental health issues? Any insights or thoughts on how to make the process work better are welcomed. 

WARDEN’S REPORT:

Warden Harper announced to the board:

· The ACJ underwent a 40 hour Crisis Intervention Training for the correctional officers. This training will assist when dealing with the mental health population. 
· The ACJ passed the recent inspection by the Allegheny County Department of Health.

Judge Williams asked Warden Harper if he could give an update about the topic of juveniles which Ms. Damick brought up previously. Warden Harper stated that the juveniles that are housed at the ACJ are there because they have committed adult crimes. Currently the juveniles are housed among the rest of the population. The ACJ is currently in the process of remodeling a pod to house these juveniles so that they are not integrated with the adult population. This renovation will hopefully be completed within the next couple of months. Judge Williams explained that these juveniles are in the ACJ are not an easy fix. Even though they are juveniles, they are committing serious adult crimes (guns, murder, etc). You cannot place kids from this category with other kids who have committed a less serious crime because they are more aggressive and a lot tougher than their cohorts. Ms. Damick stated that even though these juveniles have committed an adult crime, their minds are not as developed as adults. There is still time to retrain their brain onto a correct path so they do not go back to the same way of life. Ms. Damick suggested more psychiatrist would be a helpful start.  Judge Cashman mentioned that it is a small population of juveniles which are at the ACJ. These individuals are very violent and are charged on very serious crimes (murder, rape, etc.) and usually they are not first time offenders. Judge Williams stated that this small group of juveniles has committed a repeated number of violent crimes. To house them with their peers is putting the other juveniles at risk. They are well beyond their years in regards to aggression, gangs and violent acts. Judge Cashman informed those present that it is not a matter of warehousing these juveniles. The decertification hearing for these juveniles generally lasts anywhere from 3-6 hours. During this time psychiatric evaluations are done, recommendations from both sides are given, information regarding the charges and prior criminal history is evaluated. When dealing with these juveniles the work is very extensive. Social media is the worst nightmare for juvenile offenders. They post pictures of guns, drugs, gang related material for all to see. The judges try to make an informed decision on how to best handle these individuals. Ms. Damick explained that this was the point she was trying to make. While they are housed in the ACJ, what can be done to attempt to change these juveniles’ minds and way of life. Judge Williams explained that in most cases, the age of onset of criminality usually determines how severe and how long the criminality will end up being. Mr. Davis pointed out that the ACJ is not housing juveniles. These individuals are in the ACJ until their trial and once convicted, they are relocated to state corrections a majority of the time. Judge Cashman explained that if you are tried as an adult, you will be treated as an adult. Chances are these juveniles after sentenced, will be transferred to SEI Pine Grove which is designed for younger offenders. This facility has all three classifications high, medium and low security. Warden Harper assured those present that the ACJ is not warehousing juveniles. These individuals are provided services. They can obtain therapy, GED, programs and skills training while housed in the ACJ. Judge Williams explained that everything is connected. What does one do when their trade is no longer available to them as a source of income? How do you maintain a lifestyle? When you enter the system, you leave without being able to obtain a federally subsidized scholarship or live in federally subsidized housing causing families to deteriorate because the individual cannot adjust to the change in lifestyle.  

DEPUTY WARDEN’S REPORT: 

None

OLD BUSINESS: 

None

NEW BUSINESS:
Mr. Frank Scherer, Director of Electronic Monitoring/ Adult Probation, proposed the 2016-2017 Intermediate Punishment Plan. This Plan was included with the March 3, 2016 Jail Oversight Board materials. A motion to approve the 2016-2017 Intermediate Punishment Plan was made by Mr. Davis and seconded by Sheriff Mullen and unanimously approved by the board.
Judge Cashman acknowledged the hard work of Mr. Scherer and probation officers to assist in significantly bringing the detainers down. Current detainer list consists of 828 compared to November 2015 which was 1139. This has reduced the jail population from approximately 3100 to 2100 individuals.

Judge Williams stated that this shows how re-entry is important in the system.

ALLEGHENY COUNTY MEDICAL SERVICES
A. ALLEGHENY HEALTH NETWORK: 
Dr. Aloysius Joseph, Deputy Health Services Administrator, informed the board that the past six months has been very productive with the help of Warden Harper. All processes and all the systems are being looked at and are improving. We manage medical care, drug and alcohol care, and mental care in the ACJ. We are currently in the process of renewing the license for drug and alcohol care license. Mental health care continues to improve. There are now groups available in these units. 
Controller Wagner reminded the board that in the last meeting she had raised two questions. The first being, some numbers in regards to staffing in the ACJ since staffing is not yet where it needs to be. Controller Wagner explained that it’s important for the board to understand it quantitatively not just in theory especially coming off of what we did with Corizon. It is understood that things have changed and appreciate the hard work that has gone into that. It is our duty as board members to make sure that we are comparing apples to apples and understand where things stand.  The Controller’s Office received all of the information requested.  A copy of the information regarding these numbers obtained from AHN was provided to the board. There were 3 specific requests: 

1. AHN’s definition of the optimal staffing requirements regarding all healthcare which includes AHN, County employees, staffing agencies, etc. as this is not included in the contract. 
2. The current documentation of staffing levels (Staffing per day shift; by employee name and title for all healthcare employees) This information should be provided for the week of Sept. 20th through the 26th, 2015 and for the week of Jan. 17th through the 23rd, 2016 (by shift, by day).
3. Organizational chart of all healthcare staff by name and title (and identify if Allegheny Health Network employee, County employee, staffing agency, etc.) including all vacancies.
Controller Wagner stated that the follow up that her office is doing right now is really just some fine tuning just to complete that data. This is responsive so that with all of the information we receive, we can update everyone with. Controller Wagner requested clarification in two different areas of the responses given. 
1. A lot of the vacancies, about 44, appear to be mostly with Part-time RN / LPN.  We certainly understand that this is difficult and it was difficult when we were the Non- profit model. I would like to know, having the opportunity to look at that by the numbers, if you can just give us some sense of how AHN is working to address this. This way we can understand if there may be anything we can do or better assist. Warden Harper explained that AHN is not providing the ACH with part-time RN/LPN’s. These positions are being recruited throughout the county. Controller Wagner replied that the same question would then apply to the county. Warden Harper replied that for these vacancies, they go through staffing agencies to hire or fill the position if needed. Dr. Joseph discussed the AHN is recruiting aggressively. AHN has even gone outside of the county to recruit. Controller Wagner acknowledged her understanding that these part-time positions are particularly difficult positions to fill. Dr. Joseph reassured the board that services are not being dropped to residents because of these vacancies. There are agencies that are relied upon to fill those positions. Controller Wagner acknowledged the difficulty but asked if there was something differently that could be done to resolve the issue. Warden Harper commented that the ACJ is currently reevaluating their staffing plan and with that, will be able to obtain the staff needed for the medical department. Judge Williams questioned as to when the staffing capacity reach the amount that is contracted. Mr. Davis mentioned that according to research, this is not an uncommon problem in the jails. Outside staffing is being used to help fill the gaps so that service is provided to the inmates. Controller Wagner asked if there was anything else that can be done or can anything be done differently to solve the issue.

Controller Wagner stated that in looking at the data AHN provided, the part that is most concerning is an understood challenge when you look at that side of the part time nursing staff. The concern is with the vacancies for the mental health providers. Controller Wagner asked for an elaboration on where that stands. Dr. Joseph stated that in regards to AHN physicians and psychiatrists the staffing numbers have improved. Warden Harper replied that there is currently a full time psychiatrist and within the next month there will be an additional psychiatrist on hand. Also, a psychologist was just hired at the ACJ as well. Controller Wagner inquired as to when there will be at a full complement with respect to those mental health positions. Warden Harper explained that the second full time psychiatrist should be on duty within the next 4-6 weeks. There will also be a psychologist on duty shortly. Ms. Lesli Travis stated that AHN is providing psychiatrists until all positions have been filled so that no one goes without help. In the past six months, AHN really had to work a staffing plan. We are asking ourselves the same questions, she stated. What needs to be done to move forward to bring it up to par? We have contracted with AHN as our medical partner for physicians, psychiatrists, nurse practioners, etc. The remainder of the staff is Allegheny County employees. Controller Wagner stated that she just wanted to make sure the board and others present are getting informed healthcare providers who are answering the healthcare questions for the jail. Judge Williams concluded that it comes down to how the money is being spent. Are we getting what we are paying for in terms of services? Ultimately that’s what we are going to have to look at and that’s what Controller Wagner’s office does. At the end of the day, we are going to have to have a checks and balances. Controller Wagner mentioned that checks and balances are always a concern. In coming off of the issues that were well documented and outlined with Corizon, Controller Wagner stated they she wanted to make sure that we are where we need to be on the healthcare delivery well as the financial side of it. The one thing that is helpful for the board members that we really hadn’t had the opportunity to review before, since this information was provided, is the organizational chart. Where you are looking at whom in fact is a county employee and who is an AHN employee. Judge Williams suggested that a reasonable thing to do is to have Controller Wagner and Ms. Travis talk and try to get on the same page so you are defining things a subtle way and come up with some way to format it. This way you can come up with some metrics under different categories so everyone can understand how these things are working. 
 
Program for Offenders- Mr. Ted Johnson, Deputy Director, informed the board that the program has moved into its new facility in West Homestead. The policies are being tightened up and a small group of women have been moved from the facility on 5th Avenue to the new West Homestead facility. Judge Williams explained that the community is very receptive of this new facility and have been very accommodating.
The Renewal Center- Mr. Adam Sellers, County Case Management Supervisor, reported that on February 16, Deputy Chief Schubert and Commander Kudrav from Zone 2 Pittsburgh Police toured the facility. The facility also hosted a Probation 101 Training which gave insight on what probation does and how it relates to The Renewal Center. On February 23-24 an active shooter training which included a live drill. The active shooter simulation was very beneficial and provided ways to defend yourself as well as signs to look for. 
Electronic Monitoring- Mr. Steve Esswein highlighted the January 2016 report. There were 795 participants in the program. During this time, 110 participants successfully completed the program and 8 individuals were removed for violations. For the month, Electronic Monitoring has saved 29,232 jail days. 
Goodwill- Danielle Brown, Case Manager, stated the Grow Workshop had begun and lasted over a 4 day period. This workshop will be offered during orientation for the residents. The workshop individuals will learn how to put a resume together, how to place proper images online, proper use of social media, how to budget and how to balance career and family.
A motion to adjourn made by Sheriff Mullen, duly seconded by Ms. Wagner and approved by the Board.

Respectfully submitted,



Chelsa Wagner
Secretary



